
 
 

Declaration of Rio de la Plata 

The National Committees of ICOMOS of Argentina and Uruguay, gathered in the city of 

Buenos Aires on April 26, 2019, to celebrate the 37th anniversary of the International 

Day of Monuments and Sites, for the First Rioplatense Conference on Cultural Heritage, 

with the support of the Administrative Commission of the El Molino Building, in the 

auditorium of the Annex of the Honorable Chamber of Deputies of the Nation. 

In the first place, both National Committees express their deep regret for the losses 

caused by the fires which have destroyed the Historic Museum of Rio de Janeiro 

(Brazil) and the church of Notre Dame (France). These tragic events are a call to 

reflection about the management, protection, safeguard and reconstruction of sites of 

universal value as ICOMOS has been doing through its doctrinal texts. 

In tune with the Declaration of Buenos Aires, the National Committees of Argentina 

and Uruguay support the strengthening of public awareness towards appreciation, 

access and support for cultural heritage, building solids relations with the communities 

and peoples in their work;, they embrace the principle of free consent, prior and 

informed of the original people , before adopting specific actions related to their 

cultural heritage; offer all the possible assistance for the communities and the rights 

bearers to be invited to participate actively in the whole process of identification, 

selection, classification , interpretation, preservation and safeguard, as well as the 

management and development of the cultural heritage. 

The rioplatense heritage is vast, multiple, and diverse. Its construction over time shows 

us the need to recognize not only its artificers, but also the value of the participation of 

the society in the conservation of heritage and as a consecuence the collaboration 

from the ICOMOS National Committees with people and organizations associated. 

Both ICOMOS National committees, rescue the works of distinguished architects that 

had worked in the two countries: Carlos Thays, Mario Palanti and Antonio Bonet and 

others that contributed to the rioplatense identity as Eladio Dieste and Francisco 

Salamone . At the same time, they highlight the programmes such as Pueblos 

Auténticos and Pueblos Históricos, where it is put in value emblematic buildings of 

Martin Garcia Island or El Molino Building where a comprehensive vision of tangible 

and intangible heritage is adopted. 

Finally, they stand out the importance of these kind of initiatives, either in private or 

public order, to identify, catalogue, register, value, protect, safeguard, restore and 

spread our rich riopaltense heritage. 

These First Rioplatense Conference start here in the city of Buenos Aires to be 

continued in the other side of the Rio de la Plata in October, in the city of Montevideo, 

to deepen in the awareness and safeguard of the heritage of this region. 

 




